SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of a Meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 11th April 2005, in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30 pm.

PRESENT





Cllr C Osborne (Mayor)






   "   N Aldis






   "   P Blaine





   "   R Downing





   "   R Frood






   "   D Gale






   "   J Gurney






   "   M Scott






   "   D Sharman






   "   G White

Together with One Elector of the Parish and One Member of the Press.
1.  APOLOGIES had been received from Cllr Jaeger and for late attendance from Cllr Downing.
2.  STATUTORY DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS FROM MEMBERS (124/04)
(a)
Prejudicial Interests
There were none.

(b)
Personal Interests
There were none.

3.  RESIGNATIONS FROM TOWN COUNCIL (125/04)
The Mayor reported the resignations of Mr A R Goss and Mrs I Gautier-Groom from the Town Council.
The Casual Vacancies had already been advertised and if no elections were requested the Town Council would be required to fill both vacancies by co-option.

RESOLVED:  That the resignations be noted with regret and that letters of thanks for past services to the Council be sent to both former Members.

4.  ELECTION OF TOWN MAYOR FOR THE ENSUING YEAR (126/04)
RESOLVED:  That Cllr David Hector Gale be elected Town Mayor of Sandy for the ensuing year.
4.  ELECTION OF TOWN MAYOR FOR THE ENSUING YEAR (126/04) (CONTD)

Cllr Gale thanked Members for the confidence that they had placed in him and assured the Council that he would endeavour to do his very best for the whole town.

5.  ELECTION OF DEPUTY TOWN MAYOR FOR THE ENSUING YEAR (127/04)
RESOLVED:  That Cllr Colin Osborne be elected Deputy Town Mayor of Sandy for the ensuing year.

Cllr Osborne also thanked Members for the confidence that they had placed in him and also Cllr Gale for his support during his period of ill health last summer.

6.  ORAL QUESTIONS FROM ELECTORS (128/04)
An elector enquired if the Town Council had a policy in respect of the removal of graffiti.
The Mayor replied that any graffiti on Town Council owned property was removed immediately by DSO staff.  However graffiti on private property etc was the responsibility of the owner of that property.
Cllr Gurney understood that the District Council were about to undertake a survey in order to ascertain the extent of the problem throughout the District.  He referred to a building located on Sunderland Road Playing Field that was the regular victim of graffiti abuse.

RESOLVED:  (a)  That the Clerk be requested to contact the National Probation Service and the Young Offenders Team to suggest that identifiable offenders might be employed on graffiti removal in Sandy.

(b)  That graffiti in Sandy form an Agenda item for a future meeting of the Planning Parks & Open Spaces Committee.

7.  PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FOR COMMENT BY SANDY TOWN 

COUNCIL (129/04)
(SEE LIST ATTACHED)

8.  MAYORAL COMMUNICATIONS (130/04)
The Mayor thanked everyone for their support at the Civic Service which had been very successful. 
He also wished to thank particularly the Council Staff for all their help and hard work in connection with the invitations, Order of Service, Seating Plan and in attendance on the day.

4.3.05 With the Mayoress, attended the Town Mayor of St Ives’ Civic Charity Ball.

10.3.05 Attended, with the Mayoress, the Sandy ATC 22 Squadron to witness the 


affiliation of the Squadron to the Sandy Branch of the Royal British Legion.

13.3.05 Hosted, with the Mayoress, Sandy’s Civic Service at St Swithun’s Parish Church.

8.  MAYORAL COMMUNICATIONS (130/04) (CONTD)

19.3.05 Supported by the Mayoress, attended the Chairman of Bedfordshire County


Council’s Charity Concert, featuring Shannon Express and Phoenix at Burgoyne


Middle School, Potton.

20.3.05 With the Mayoress, attended the Chairman of Mid Bedfordshire District 


Council’s Luncheon and Charity Concert with the Black Dyke Band at the 


Bedford Corn Exchange.  District Councillors Blaine, Gurney and McMurdo 


also attended.

2.4.05 Attended, with the Mayoress, the Mayor of Luton’s Birthday Charity Ball at the Strathmore Thistle Hotel, Luton.

3.4.05 Supported by the Mayoress, started the Sandy Ten and Fun Runs and presented 


the winners’ prizes.  Also took part in the Fun Run.

3.4.05 With the Mayoress, attended the Town Mayor of Biggleswade’s Civic Service.

10.4.05 Attended, with the Mayoress, the Mayor of Ampthill’s Charity Lunch.

10.4.05 Attended, with the Mayoress, the Chairman of South Bedfordshire District

Council’s Civic Service at Tottenhoe Parish Church.
DEPUTY MAYOR

3.4.05 Attended together with the Deputy Mayoress the High Sheriff’s Service of


Thanksgiving followed by Luncheon at Kempston.

3.4.05 Accompanied by the Deputy Mayoress attended the Town Mayor of Dunstable’s 


Civic Service.

9.  MINUTES AND REPORTS (131/04)
(a)  Meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 28th February 2005
RESOLVED:  That the Minutes which had been previously circulated be received, approved and signed as a correct record.  

MATTERS ARISING:  SEE ITEM 10

(b)  Meeting of Staffing Committee held on Monday 7th March 2005
RESOLVED:  That the Minutes which had been previously circulated be approved and adopted.

RECOMMENDATIONS:

(c)  Annual Appraisals 2004

(i)  Appraisals of Admin Staff

9.  MINUTES AND REPORTS (131/04) (CONTD)

RESOLVED:  (a)  That in recognition of her efforts on behalf of the Council and progress made since her appointment, Mrs C B-S be awarded two incremental points from Spinal Column Point 14 to Spinal Column Point 16.  (£14,364.00 pa to £15,015.00 pa) pro rata as a part-time employee with effect from 1st April 2005.

(b)  That this award be recognised as being specific to the present post holder and not representative of a regrading of the post.

(c)  That the additional finance of £660.00 required to cover this award and the “on costs” be found from the additional afternoon post already funded in the 2005/2006 Annual Estimates.

REVISED CONDITIONS OF SERVICE – CLERKS TO COUNCILS, NEW AGREEMENT BETWEEN NALC AND SLCC 
RESOLVED:  (a)  That Sandy Town Council accepts and implements the revised Conditions of Service and Salary Agreement reached by the NALC and SLCC in respect of the post of Clerk to the Council of Sandy Town Council.

(b)  That in order to comply with the Agreement the current post holder be placed on “spot” point 43 of the new salary scales with effect from 1st April 2005 and that this “spot” point should be reviewed annually at the November meeting of the Staffing Committee.

(c)  That this settlement be specific to the current post holder only and not represent any possible or suggested grading in respect of any future appointment.

(d)  That the Chairman be requested to investigate the possibility of an independent Annual Appraisal being undertaken in respect of the Clerk to the Council, perhaps utilising the services of HBS at County Hall, Bedford.

(e)  That the additional cost of implementation of this award i.e. £717.00 should be found from the additional afternoon post, already funded in the 2005/2006 Annual Estimates.

MATTERS ARISING
Cllr Gurney said that he still had real concerns regarding the performance of the DSO.  He felt that the standards of maintenance for the areas for which they were responsible were now at their lowest.

He remained upset regarding the cost of removal of green waste from Stratford Road Depot and the use of the composting bins that had been provided, for items that would not compost.

(c)  Meeting of Finance and General Purposes Committee held on Monday 14th March 2005
RESOLVED:  That the Minutes which had been previously circulated be approved and adopted.

9.  MINUTES AND REPORTS (131/04) (CONTD)

RECOMMENDATIONS:

NEWSLETTER – POSTING ON TO WEBSITE

RESOLVED:  (a)  That the facility to convert to Adobe PDF and upload on to the website be commissioned and that a scanner be purchased to scan the Newsletter.

(b)  That the amount of £460.00 pus the cost of the scanner (approximately £100.00) should be funded from the Contingency funds for 2005/2006.

MATTERS ARISING:
There were none.

(d)  Meeting of Planning Parks and Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 4th April 2005
The Minutes of this Meeting were not yet available for consideration.

A Schedule of Recommendations had though been previously circulated.

RECOMMENDATIONS:

“FULL HOUSE” THEATRE COMPANY – OPEN AIR PERFORMANCE FOR CHILDREN

RESOLVED:  (a) That the Full House Theatre Company be invited to stage a performance of “Playing the Dream” in the children’s play area at Bedford Road Recreation Ground, Sandy on a convenient date before the end of the academic summer term

(b) That the charge of £250.00 for such performance be accepted and found from the Contingency Account.

10.  MATTERS ARISING (132/04)
(a)  Oral Questions from Electors – re: Budgens Supermarket Entrance (S3/04) (6.12.04)
Still no reply received from Budgens.  Has been hastened again.

The Clerk said that this matter had now been referred to the Property Department of Budgens Stores.

RESOLVED:  (a)  That the situation be noted.

(b)  That the Clerk be requested to hasten this matter by email if an address could be identified.

(b)  WAGNR Rail Services to Sandy and Related Problems (101/08) (17.1.05)
Reply received from WAGN 11.3.05.  Copy was attached.

Reply received from Rail Passengers Council 17.3.05.  Copy was attached.
10.  MATTERS ARISING (132/04) (CONTD)

RESOLVED:  (a)  That the replies received be noted.
(b)  That the offer of WAGN to meet with the Council be accepted and that the Clerk be requested to identify with WAGN a series of possible dates and times.
11.  REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES (133/04)
Cllr Downing reported on:

(a)  Good Afternoon Club
This was still proving very popular with a meeting each month.

There was to be a visit by a professional theatre group during July and they would be performing a piece on wartime reminiscences.

(b)  Mid Beds Council for Voluntary Services

This was still achieving excellent results.  Courses for carers and volunteers had been held at Ampthill, Biggleswade, Flitwick and Millbrook.

(c)  Sandy Youth Club

Still only held one conventional session each week on Monday evening, however the building was in use most evenings and was rapidly becoming the hub of youth work in the County.

(d)  Talk of the Town Minibus

This continued to run its morning pick up service throughout the Town, although there was still a serious shortage of volunteer drivers.

(e)  Community Warnalarm

There were 17 sets available for immediate installation should anyone know of an elderly resident who would like to receive one.  There was no cost to the recipient.  

Cllr Downing was thanked for his reports.

Cllr Blaine said that he had been made aware that courses were available for volunteers and helpers etc working in youth clubs.  There was a cost implication to the Town or Parish Council who also had to supply or find the volunteers.

RESOLVED:  That this matter appear on the Agenda of a future meeting of the Finance & General Purposes Committee for consideration.

There were no further reports from representatives.
12.  CLERK’S REPORT (134/04)
(1)  Accounts 01.04.04 to 28.02.05

RESOLVED:  That the Lists of Receipts and Payments for February 2005 which had been on display prior to the meeting, be received and approved.

(2)  NALC Annual Conference – Eastbourne 23rd to 25th September 2005
The Annual NALC Conference will be held at Eastbourne from 23rd to 25th September 2005.  The cost is £290.91 per delegate plus travelling and accommodation (estimated at a further £300.00).

RESOLVED:  That Cllr Osborne be nominated to attend the NALC Annual Conference; and that the costs of attendance, accommodation and travelling be approved.
(3)  Proposed “Prohibition of Motor Vehicles” Order – Church Path, Sandy
Some Members will recall that the request for this Order emanated from the Town Council/Forum some three years ago.

The Town Council raised “no objections” to the original order proposed in December 2003 but a number of objections were received, and the Development Control Committee while supporting a restriction, suggested that alternative proposals be considered in order to overcome these objections.  A new scheme has now been prepared as under:

“Church Path is a narrow residential street to the east of London Road with two junctions onto that road.  Spring Grove, also residential, can only be accessed from Church Path.

Traffic using Church Path is generally light but during the morning peak traffic period the volume increases due to drivers ‘rat-running’ on this road.  It would appear that drivers, attempting to avoid part of the queue in London Road waiting to access the A1 south of Church Path, utilise the road in a north to south direction.  A driver can therefore effectively “jump” the queue by approximately 100 metres.  A survey conducted during October 2003 noted 10 drivers performing this manoeuvre between 0730 and 0900 hours although it has been suggested that numbers regularly exceed this number.  “Rat-running” in the opposite direction does not occur – London Road cannot be accessed from the A1.

The introduction of a Traffic Regulation Order to cover a limited period necessitates the provision of a supplementary plate detailing the days and times the Order is to be effective.  Regulations restrict the use of such a plate in conjunction with a “No Entry” or “Left Turn” prohibition and that a “Prohibition of Motor Vehicles” is the only feasible restriction that can be considered.  This restriction should have the same effect as a “No Entry” Order but due to the nature of the signing required, it may be some time before non-compliance is noticeably reduced without the assistance of the police.

It is appreciated that due to the nature of the road, particularly the severe bends near both junctions with London Road, it would be desirable to prevent the larger type of vehicles from entering the road.  However, vehicles of this nature will occasionally require access and there would appear to be no justification in introducing an Order restricting these vehicles all times.”

The County Council is publishing the Notice of Intention to make an Order at the same time as carrying out public consultation.  Copy of plan was attached.
12.  CLERK’S REPORT (134/04) (CONTD)
RESOLVED:  That Sandy Town Council supports the proposed Order for Church Path, Sandy.

(4)  Resignations of Mr Goss and Mrs Gautier-Groom

With the resignations of the above two former Members, vacancies have arisen on a number of Working Groups and outside bodies.

Mr Goss
Staffing Committee
Market Management Group

(Members are requested to consider if they wish to appoint a replacement member at this stage or wait until the “co-options” have been made).

Mrs Gautier-Groom

Sandy Market Management Group

Communications Working Group

Biggleswade & District Crime Prevention Panel

(Members are requested to consider if they wish to appoint a replacement member at this stage or wait until the “co-options” have been made).

In addition Mrs Groom was a Minor Authority Appointed Governor on both Robert Peel and Laburnum Lower School Governing Bodies.

Under the former School Governor Regulations, Town and Parish Councils had the power to appoint a representative Governor but under the new Regulations enacted two years ago. That power was removed and there is now no ability to directly appoint.

However a Town and Parish Council can make a nomination to the Governing Body in respect of what is known as a Community Governor.

The Governing Body may or may not (as it sees fit) accept or decline the nomination.

(The Council is requested to agree what action it wishes to take in respect of these two vacancies
RESOLVED:  That no further action be taken in respect of these re-appointments until the Annual Meeting of Council in May or until the existing Casual Vacancies on the Council have been filled.

13.  ORAL QUESTIONS FROM ELECTORS (135/04)
There were none.
14.  PRESS RELEASE (136/04)
RESOLVED:  That no Press Release is considered necessary.
SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM MID BEDS DISTRICT COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	MID BEDS NOTIFIED
	MID BEDS DECISION

	31.3.05

25/05


	05/00434/OUT

Mr Hafi Hussain’Hiam

The Barn

Brook End

Hatch

SG19 1PP
	Outline application for the erection of a 4 bed detached dwelling with detached garage.
	RESOLVED:  No Objections.
	Town Council

11.4.05

12.4.05
	

	1.4.05

26/05


	05/00485/LB

Lord Pym

Everton Park

Everton

Sandy

SG19 2DE
	Listed Building Consent application for replacement of thatched roof at Stone Lodge, Everton Road, Sandy, Beds.
	RESOLVED:  No Objections.
	Town Council

11.4.05

12.4.05
	

	5.4.05

27/05


	BC/CM/2005/7

RMC Eastern

RMC House

Evreux Way

Rugby
	County Council Application for the restoration of Phases 2A, 3B and 3C to Agriculture & Nature Conservation with Imported Construction and Demolition Material at Warren Villas Quarry, New Road, Sandy, Beds. 
	RESOLVED:  Object

(a) Increased HGV Traffic in the Parish of Sandy.

(b) Dangerous movement of HGV traffic from New Road across the A1 to northbound lanes.

(c) Deterioration of surface of New Road caused by increased HGV traffic.
	Town Council

11.4.05

12.4.05
	

	5.4.05

28/05


	BC/CM/2005/8

RMC Eastern

RMC House

Evreux Way

Rugby


	County Council Application for variation of conditions No 1 (permission area), No 5 (working programme). No 10 (no imported Material for restoration) and No 25 (soil stripping) of planning permission No 5/2004 to enable restoration of phases “A, 3B and 3C to agricultural and nature conservation to take place with imported construction and demolition material at Ivel and Manor Farms, Warren Villas Quarry, Sandy, Beds.
	RESOLVED:  Object

(a) Increased HGV Traffic in the Parish of Sandy.

(b) Dangerous movement of HGV traffic from New Road across the A1 to northbound lanes.

(c) Deterioration of surface of New Road caused by increased HGV traffic.
	Town Council

11.4.05

12.4.05
	


4
8

